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  Baptism in the Spirit    

Chapter 6    

  The Holy Spirit as the Inner Witness (Romans 8:16, Eph 1:13)    

By Richard Lee. 

. 

1. Assurance of Salvation  
   

Assurance of salvation can come in various ways.  

a) Assurance through faith. This is where we obtain our assurance through 
knowing that we have repented and accepted Christ as Saviour and Lord. The 
Christian reflects on the past and the present. He or she enquires whether they 
did genuinely believe in Christ in the past at the time of the said conversion. 
Furthermore, it must be enquired whether at the present moment there is still a 
state of repentance and resting on Christ and his atonement alone as a means of 
being made right with God.  

b) Assurance through a life of holiness. The "tests" and proofs of 1 John are 
applied to the life of the Christian. One has to ask whether there is a genuine 
desire to be holy and sanctified; whether there is a real hatred of sin and whether 
there are signs of serious attempts to put sin to death and be clothed in the 
garments of righteousness.  

c) Assurance through the inner witness of the Holy Spirit. This assurance is 
purely subjective and is dependent upon one’s experience of the Holy Spirit 
witnessing that we are the children of God. This form of assurance, I suggest, 
can be a part of the baptism of the Spirit.  
   

2. The Holy Spirit and the Inner Witness ( Assurance)  

 

Romans 8:16 reads, "The Spirit himself testifies with our spirit that we are God's 
children". The Greek sunmarturew (sunmartureo) means, " the bearing of a joint 

witness with some other person". The Holy Spirit joins witness along with our 
spirits that we are the children of God. The point being that quite independent of 
ourselves the Holy Spirit draws near to prove and witness to us that we are 
believers. His task is to assure us that we are genuinely the children of God, that 
we are believers.  

This witnessing will take the form of comforting, encouraging and consoling the 
anxious believer that he or she is a believer. It is designed to provide a deep 
sense of peace in the heart, an assurance that God accepts us.  

John Owen ( Works Vol 2. Page 241) presents the Roman passage as a Court 
scene where the Christian is standing before the Judge answering to a charge 
from the prosecution that we are not really the children of God. However, the 
Holy Spirit comes alongside and "bears witness" to the case showing all the 
evidence needed to prove that we are the children of God.  

Owen also uses Ephesians 1:13 "you were marked in him with a seal, the 
promised Holy Spirit", to amplify this point. For Owen, the purpose of a "seal" is 
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to ratify or confirm something. He states, "We have a fresh sense of the love of 
God given to us, with a comfortable persuasion of our acceptance with Him". He 
sees the "seal" as a kind of "stamp" of the image of God implanted upon us in 
true holiness.  

 

Paul’s use of "seal" or "earnest" (Greek sfragizw  sphragizo) has the meaning of 

a sign to indicate security and permanency. It can also mean "possession", 
"ownership" and "authentication" (see Vines NT Words). Perhaps this is the 
"foretaste" of the glorious redemption that is to come to the believer, the 
assurance of life eternal (see Ephesians 4:30 "And do not grieve the Holy Spirit 
of God, with whom you were sealed for the day of redemption") . 

 

If in Ephesians "hearing" and "believing" are once-and-for-all experiences, so 
also is the "sealing". Note that evsfragisqhte (esphragisthete) is an aorist passive, 

a momentary act done only once. The effects of the "sealing" are long lasting and 
can be considered and reflected upon to the comfort of the believer for a long 
time afterwards when assurance needs to be recalled. But that act of "sealing" 
occurs only once just as the acts of repentance and believing for salvation only 
occur once. Conversion is a once-and-for-all experience.  

 

John Owen expounds Romans 5:5 "And hope does not disappoint us, because 
God has poured out his love into our hearts by the Holy Spirit, whom he has 
given us" to mean the same as the "sealing of the Spirit". He calls it "communion 
with the Spirit". He says, "The Holy Spirit gives us a sweet and plentiful evidence 
and persuasion of the love of God to us, such as the soul is taken, delighted and 
satiated with it". This could be a further form of the inner assurance produced by 
the Holy Spirit within us.  

 

Furthermore, Owen also speaks of the "anointing of the Holy Spirit", taking 1 
John 2:20. 27, "But you have an anointing from the Holy One, and all of you 
know the truth…… As for you, the anointing you received from him remains in 
you". He refers to the OT Jewish custom of anointing and in particular the 
prophecies of the anointing of Christ, Psalm 45:7 "….your God, has set you 
above your companions by anointing you with the oil of joy" and Hebrews 1:9 
"You have loved righteousness and hated wickedness; therefore God, your God, 
has set you above your companions by anointing you with the oil of joy", ( see 
also Isaiah 11:2-3, 61:1). The anointing of Christ was to furnish Him for the divine 
task.  
   

3. The connection between this inner witness and the Baptism of the Holy 
Spirit 

Thomas Goodwin ( Puritan) within his commentary on Ephesians 1:13 
(Zondervon publication. page 232) states that the "seal" of the Spirit is the inner 
confirmation of our salvation which answers to the outward seal of baptism by 
water. As baptism is an outward confirmation so the seal of the Spirit is an inner 
confirmation.  
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In the light of this similarity with outward baptism, Goodwin uses the phrase 
"baptised with the Holy Spirit" (ibid. page 251). However, we must remember 
Goodwin’s infant baptism concepts lead him to say, "It is called baptising with the 
Holy Spirit because it is that which is called the fruit of baptism, it answereth that 
outward seal" (ibid. page 248). Perhaps we would agree with Goodwin that it is 
the "fruit of baptism", but we can see that is comes as the inward assurance 
similar to that outward assurance shown in believers’ baptism.  

 

Of course, we could ask the question, "Is water baptism an outward assurance of 
salvation?". I suggest that believer’s baptism be seen as that outward 
demonstration of an inward experience. It is the believer’s public confession that 
he or she believes in Christ and to the best of their ability they search the soul 
and life and are sure of a regenerated life. Equally, the Pastor and Elders who 
agree to this baptism give their agreement to this salvation. Baptism therefore 
can be seen as this external demonstration and seal upon a salvation albeit not 
an infallible one. Recall the words of Peter, "and this water symbolises baptism 
that now saves you also--not the removal of dirt from the body but the pledge of a 
good conscience toward God" (1 Peter 3:21).  

 

In Acts 10:44-48 (see also 11:15-18) the experience of Cornelius reflects this 
teaching of the baptism of the Spirit. The experience of Cornelius was acclaimed 
to be the same as that experienced by the apostles at Pentecost, Acts 11:15 "As 
I began to speak, the Holy Spirit came on them as he had come on us at the 
beginning". Notice the words, "as he had come on us at the beginning" (i.e. at 
Pentecost). Indeed, Peter uses this event to prove to the Elders in Jerusalem that 
he was correct to baptise them, Acts 11:17 "So if God gave them the same gift 
as he gave us, who believed in the Lord Jesus Christ, who was I to think that I 
could oppose God?" Notice the words, "the same gift as He gave us….". It was 
this statement that convinced the Elders in Jerusalem that Cornelius and his 
friends were genuinely converted and thus were eligible for baptism. It was the 
baptism of the Spirit that supplied this confirmation.  

 

Finally, I refer to the baptism of Jesus. John tell us, "Do not work for food that 
spoils, but for food that endures to eternal life, which the Son of Man will give 
you. On him God the Father has placed his seal of approval." (John 6:27). The 
seal, I would suggest points to the descent of the Holy Spirit upon Christ at His 
baptism. The experience was a confirmation of the Father that this was the 
anointed Messiah, Mark 1:11 "And a voice came from heaven: "You are my Son, 
whom I love; with you I am well pleased." 

 

My suggestion, therefore, is that this extra-ordinary experience of the Holy Spirit 
in the "witness" and the "seal" is none other than "Spirit Baptism". Here is the 
inward, subjective experience of assurance granted to the believer in a special 
event which cannot be forgotten or ignored. 

If you wish to discuss any of these papers please email me on      
Richard@Schoolofministry.org.uk 
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